
 GOLDEN SHORES FIRE DEPARTMENT

12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

PO BOX 66

TOPOCK, ARIZONA  86436

REGULAR SESSION MINUTES

TIME:

3:30 PM
DATE:

JANUARY 25, 2024
PLACE:
G.S.F.D. 12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

1. CALL TO ORDER AT 3:30 PM
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

3. ROLL CALL OF BOARD MEMBERS:  Present:  Joy Bancroft-Clerk, Clarence Christiansen, Steve Iverson, Patrick Gonzales.  Staff:  Chief Villamor.  Absent: Larry Addante, Chairperson and Administrative Secretary J Rose.
4. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  No questions or comments from the public at this time. 
5. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of minutes regular session December 28, 2023.  No discussion.  Member Iverson motions to approve the minutes from December 28, 2023.  Member Christiansen seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
6. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of December 2023 financial reports received from Mohave County and GSFD reconciled financials (Pages 1-37) generated from county reports.  No discussion.  Member Iverson motions to approve the December 2023 financial reports.  Member Christiansen seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.  
7. REPORTS AND CORRESPONDENCE:  Fire chief report(s):  EMS/Fire calls December 2023.  Brief summary of general information/current events.  EMS calls/transports (25), interfacility transports (0), fire-related/mutual aid (18), MVA (0). Good afternoon and sorry I'm late. I just came from another meeting. Topock 66 is still in the midst of trying to get their water system. I believe I'm going down on Tuesday to do kind of a walkthrough to see what is going on with their water system. I'm starting to work on next year's budget and already trying to get numbers in for that. And we've been working on grants. We put in for the SCBA grant again. It is $145,000 and our portion would be approximately 10% if we get that.  And then we applied for the CDBG grant which is the block grant through the county. We applied for two of them. The department applied for $50,000 to apply for the new fire engine to see if we could get some money to help out with the payment and we were denied.  And then the Auxiliary applied for funding for the ambulance on order and they denied that one as well. And so, me and Renee put our heads together and went through the details and we don't have it ordered we have our name and a list for a chassis which is good, because they don't want anything done before they issue the grant which is crazy. So, we're kind of playing with it a little bit and we have to get some signatures again. This is saying that the board of the district is responsible for obtaining other monies. The price is going to be around $249,000.  The maximum they will give us is around $133,000 and that knocks a big chunk off, and the Auxiliary will donate $50,000, and the balance will be roughly around $108,000. Clerk Bancroft do you need support letters? Chief Villamor no but it will go before the board of supervisors so whatever magic you can do would be great because if we can get an ambulance for around $108,000 that would be a good break.  Member Iverson they give us any parameters to follow in putting the letter together.  Chief Villamor the paperwork has already been completed and we went to the meeting a couple of weeks ago.  You can ask me questions after the meeting.  Thank you. 
8. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENT/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding adopt updated Public Safety Pension Policy as per HB 2097 from 2018 legislation.  Board discussion.  Clerk Bancroft I can say that I thought because I know they referred to this as unfunded. So, I thought we made an extra amount in this plan that we did that we paid extra because it was underfunded.  Chief Villamor well, we're in really, really good shape compared to the other departments. And the other ones are in the millions.  I don’t know what this is all about right now and there is no signature page on it.  Clerk Bancroft suggests tabling the item.  Member Iverson motions to table.  Member Gozales seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.  Chief Villamor if that's our new unfunded liability right there at $323,000. That's quite a bit to me and I don't know how else we would go about paying that down. We’d have to budget for it, so it is good that we tabled it.   
9. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENT/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding update of JPA study.  Board discussion.  Chief Villamor we have not got the study back.  They are talking about the 14th of next month.  There might be a Zoom meeting. I can let you guys know and if you guys want to sit in on it, you will have to have a special meeting to watch the presentation.  I believe it will be in Phoenix and I don’t think I'm going to drive.  They're still crunching numbers and are asking how many people do you have on today. How many administration people and they went around the whole room and asked the same questions they already asked three different times and seemed confused. And so, what they're saying is the JPA there's not going to be enough money to Golden Shores or Mojave Valley or anyone else. So basically, what they're coming down to is the budget and all the money for all the budgets were all going to go into one pot, right? So, the only money that Golden Shores will keep will be the money to run the board.  So, sending you guys to AFDA and elections. And then everything else is where they're going to try to save money is the health insurance workman's comp, anything like that, so that kind of stuff. That's where they're going to try to save money. They said the staffing is going to be status quo. If you're at two you're going to be at two.  If the other departments had so much money, they'd already have guys. Right? Bullheads full, Fort Mojave is down six, Mojave Valley is down two, and they can't find bodies to fill the spots.  And they said if Golden Shores could afford a full-time chief and three bodies on the floor, we would already have that and what department would pay for you to get to that place.  They are not going to save enough money on insurance.  They will bring all our wages up to Bullhead City’s.  So, we still have to keep an open mind on it and see if the study comes through to see if there is a way.  And they aren’t talking about “today” but the future.  If the economy keeps doing what it is doing, everything keeps getting pricey and a fire truck goes from $750,000 to a million dollars we will never get a new fire truck.  Our tax base doesn’t go as fast as we need.  14 years ago, I wanted three guys on, and I wanted to upgrade, but we've never had the money. It's not like we're using the budget. We're tight. We're always tight. Until someone just walks in and drops a big pile on us. That’s not going to happen so the reason why we run the department the way we run it is because we're doing what we have to. We only have so much money in the wallet, and we can only do so much. Phoenix fire right now they're taking eight nine minutes their average calls nine minutes to get to their fire scene. And EMS call nine minutes later. The public is complaining like crazy. One of the firefighters, mom and dad's house burnt down. It took them 20 minutes to get on the scene because the next three stations were out on calls. A lot is going on. And we're not the only ones.  They're working on it, you know, and we just have to keep it for the future. It's probably not going to happen while I'm here.  Clerk Bancroft but the study they didn't. They didn't come in and look at the fire departments.  So, they are crunching numbers.  Chief Villamor so they're looking at your budget. They know how much you spent, how much was brought in, how much you're paying on maintenance, and how much you're paying on personnel. And then they go okay, well, this other department, we put it together and this is what you had leftover. Well, you didn't have much leftover Golden Shores but, got a little bit to play with. And even the bigger departments, they don't have unlimited access where they could just sit there and go okay, yeah, we could go down to Golden Shores and put a new man there you're talking about right around $220,000 for three guys.  Member Iverson so basically, the floater idea. There won't be the floaters out there. There'll be people that are off that day or, or something right.  Chief Villamor they did talk about a floater and one guy can’t do it all especially if you are talking about all the departments involved.  So anyway, there's a lot of stuff that has to be crunched and figured out and we will continue with monthly updates.
10. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENT/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding status of 45th Annual Fireman’s BBQ on March 9, 2024.  Board discussion.  Clerk Bancroft we are interested in insurance and liquor license.  Chief Villamor that has all been taken care of.  We still have the insurance from last year that will cover this year.  Member Gonzales I want copies of that for the board.  Clerk Bancroft when did you get your liquor license, I've been watching the Board of Supervisors meeting.   
Chief Villamor the application is in.  Clerk Bancroft do you need any help?  Chief Villamor we just don't know until almost that Friday. We always need help because there are always things to do here.
11. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENT/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding CDBG Grant opportunity for possible new ambulance.  Board discussion.  Clerk Bancroft I would assume that you don’t need to take any action.  Chief Villamor since I already discussed this it would be to just sign this. I think we're at pretty good odds. There were only eight applicants for that grant. And we had two of them. So, there are seven. Clerk Bancroft do we need to do some support letters.  Chief Villamor I think she said if you know your board of supervisor talk to him.  Clerk Bancroft so where did this grant opportunity come from.  Chief Villamor it is a federal low-income grant, but the catch is Golden Shores is not low-income.  So, we might be scrambling if they say okay, you're it. If they say that we're it then we're going to need volunteers, because we're going to have to go door to door to do a survey. People will have to be asked how much they make.  But that's how the Civic got their monies for their grants and stuff. Remember, they had to do that a long time ago.  Member Gonzales we have a hard enough time asking for money for ambulance calls. Chief Villamor we aren’t asking for money.  We are saying that we are doing a survey to obtain a grant and need to know your income, do you live here full-time, etc.  Member Iverson motions to sign the letter in support of the CDBG grant.  Member Gonzales seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
12. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  Linda Strobeck will members of the public be able to attend the Zoom for the JPA? Chief Villamor I think it's public knowledge. So, they're just going to crunch the numbers and explain who gets this much on tax base and their tax rate is this. So, if we consolidate, they're going to go through it, I think that would be fine.  Ms. Strobeck are there board positions coming up here in the future or when?  Clerk Bancroft the elections are in November, and you can contact the County Elections Department.  Ms. Strobeck thank you. And then I want to just throw a plug out here for help with the barbecue. There are donation letters that have the EIN number and stuff on here. And if you have a letter, you can take it in someplace and see if they'd be willing to donate to the fire department.  Chief Villamor we all have our little places that we go to all the time. You know, you shop in one place, your good friends with them, or maybe not, but you know, there are some places and we do have some letters up front. And then you can just ask them if they want to donate to it. It's fine. Door prizes or auction items.  Karen Boyer and the JPA couldn't they just add JPA without changing all the signs and the names? You don't have to answer. Chief Villamor I don't even think they need to put JPA I just think if when they order a new ambulance, it gets the new name. When they run out of t-shirts, you get a new name.  Member Gonzales I think there's a study on your talking about federal rate, if all those departments were one solid department, I say Blue Cross Blue Shield now your insurance what 2,000 people considering three or four over here.  Chief Villamor that is what we are talking about.  So basically, the only thing you could save money on is insurance and workman's comp.  Member Iverson would there be a general co-op for like fuel and those kinds of things?  Chief Villamor well, I don't know. It all depends. You know, that's up to the big authority, whoever's the boss on that, you know, you're going to gain some stuff, but they're maxed out now. Like the mechanics, the two mechanics with Mojave Valley, the guy at Fort Mojave he has 15 rigs he must keep up with and so then if I drop my six on him, you know, they're going to have to do more hiring over there and they're going to have to put another shop in someplace. So, when they say savings on certain things, you could save in some, and some you can't.
13. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:  Update of JPA study. Public Safety Pension Policy. 
14. ADJOURNMENT:  No further business.  Motion for adjournment of regular session meeting at 4:20 PM made by Member Christiansen.  Member Gonzales seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
Larry Addante, Board Chairperson


Joy Bancroft, Clerk of the Board
NEXT REGULAR SESSION MEETING TO BE HELD ON THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 22, 2024, AT 3:30 PM.

AGENDA NOTICE POSTED 24 HOURS PRIOR TO THE MEETING IN THE THREE DESIGNATED LOCATIONS.
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